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February 2, 2017


The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

This letter transmits, pursuant to Ordinance 1840, Section 121, budget proviso P1, a report describing the Executive’s proposal to include one or more accountable care networks (ACNs) as an additional health plan option for County employees. This is an important part of a long term strategy to make health care more affordable for both King County and employees, and improve health outcomes and quality of care.
 
The U.S. spends 50% more of its economy on health care than other industrialized countries, yet has the lowest life expectancy at birth, the highest prevalence of chronic diseases, and ranks last overall on measures of health system quality, efficiency, access to care, equality and healthy lives. One major factor in these results is a “fee-for-service” payment model where health care providers are paid for the volume of services they deliver irrespective of whether the service was needed or of low quality. In order to overcome these problems, the health care industry is undertaking a number of system reforms, including “value-base purchasing” that seeks to align payment and incentives with outcomes.  

The Accountable Care Network (ACN) is a form of value-based purchasing that brings together physicians, hospitals and other partners into focused networks where the amount of money the network receives for treating a population of patients is based in part on the quality of care they deliver and the patient satisfaction with the care they experience.  Providers in these plans are accountable for achieving the “triple aim” in health care, which means to provide improved member experience of care and better quality at lower costs. Because providers in these plans are accountable for achieving an outcome rather than billing for a specific number of services, they behave differently, fostering a person-focused, economically sustainable system. Over time, it is expected that these results-based plans will deliver better care at a lower cost than the current Preferred Provider Organization (PPO) model.
Research presented to the National Business Coalition on Health in March 2016 indicates that a mature ACO (one that has been operating for four to ten years and achieving high sustained performance) can realistically be expected to have a per member per month cost at 6% - 10% below market, and have an on-going trend that is 3% - 6% below an annual cost trend. ACNs in the local market are building the infrastructure needed to support this new way of operating and the number of County employees choosing ACNs is expected to increase based upon positive patient experience and quality outcomes.

Compared to the regular PPO, the ACN delivers a more personalized and coordinated care experience because care is provided by a care team. This is especially important for individuals with complex medical situations such as diabetes or a heart condition. The ACN offers greater use of electronic tools for members to message their providers, or to access their electronic medical record. Technology improves communications between providers and members as well as amongst different providers on a member’s care team.

ACNs will not be right for all employees because they are focused in specific geographic areas that might not be convenient; the employee may have covered dependents who live out of state (for instance college students); or a patient may already have a strong working relationship with a provider that is not in any of the ACN networks.  

It is also a reality that all of the ACN’s are in various stages of their value-based health care journey. It takes a significant amount of infrastructure investment to support the additional care management activities, changes in practice culture, IT systems, clinic work flow processes, accounting, and data collection required to deliver a successful ACN. Some groups may not be successful and will continue to operate in a more standard fee-for-service mode. The risk to employers and other purchasers of ACNs is no greater than contracting with providers through standard PPO arrangements.

Adopting ACNs in our employee benefits program is an extension of a much larger King County commitment to improving quality and lowering cost of health care throughout the region. For example, in 2012 Council Motion 13768 launched the Health and Human Services Transformation Plan whose policy goals include achieving a better experience of health and human services for individuals, better outcomes for the population and lower or controlled costs. One of the principles cited in the Transformation Plan is to “Be clear about intended outcomes: align resources to achieve them, assure accountability, pay for value not volume, measure progress, and continually improve practice.”

Similar values and commitments to paying for value are incorporated in the King County Accountable Community of Health (ACH) Interim Leadership Council charter wherein King County is both the backbone for, and a member of the King County regional ACH. 

The design of the proposed “KingCare Select” ACN has been developed in bargaining with both the Joint Labor Management Insurance Committee and the Amalgamated Transit Union.  Discussions with the King County Police Officers Guild are still in progress. The overall concept is consistent with ACN models introduced by other local employers such as the State of Washington Health Care Authority and Boeing. 

The work to develop and implement ACNs supports the King County Strategic Plan Guiding Principle of Financial Sustainability. It is also a key component of the Best Run Government: Employee Program effort focused on partnering with labor to achieve fair and sensible wages and benefits as part of negotiating Total Compensation. It is estimated that this report required 30 staff hours to produce, costing $ 2,100.

Thank you for your interest in ACNs and for your consideration of the attached motion. By offering employees an ACN option, King County is actively supporting an important transformation in health care that will benefit all residents by, over time, making health care more affordable while delivering better results.

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Kerry Schaefer, Strategic Planning for Employee Health and Well-Being, Department of Executive Services, Human Resource Division, at 206-263-8505.

 Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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